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July 17, 2017 

 

Dear Course 8 Graduate Students, 

 

I am writing to you today to tell you about teaching and learning in the Physics Department for 
Fall 2020.  I hope this note finds you well and anticipating Fall term. 

As you know, MIT Seniors will be invited to campus for Fall term while Sophomores and Juniors 
will be largely remote.  For Fall, we have adopted the following principles for our educational 
program: 

1. Anything that can be done remotely should be done online. 
2. On-campus and off-campus students must have learning opportunities that are as equal as 

possible. 
3. No one has to come to campus if they feel they cannot safely do so. 

These principles have guided our research ramp-up, soon to enter its second phase.  Phase 2 will 
allow 50% of normal density on our research spaces. Many of you have been working in labs 
during the summer to make progress towards your degrees and theses.  So far, MIT has had no 
positive tests as a part of the research ramp-up and the administration believes our researchers are 
complying with the safety guidelines.  If we continue to work safely, we may be able to ramp-up 
to full research capacity sometime during Fall term. 

MIT will also open Departments, Labs, and Centers (DLC) offices in the coming month, starting 
at 25% capacity.  The re-opening will allow limited in-person meetings with graduate students and 
their advisors, subject to Principle #3 above.  Re-opening of offices will also allow work time in 
offices and meetings, subject to the COVID-19 rules. 

We will offer all of our standard required undergraduate and graduate subjects and the usual 
number of our elective subjects.  We have decided to postpone the fall administration of the 
Written Exam until sometime later in the fall; we hope to make a decision about an exam date 
by the start of the term.  Oral exams are expected to be scheduled during the fall term as usual. 

Later in the summer, we will meet with the Space Planning Team to see what on-campus space is 
available for small meetings between Physics students and their instructors.  These meetings will 
not be a required part of the course. Following Principle #2, if an instructor chooses to meet with 
on-campus students, they will also make the same amount of time available to meet with off-
campus students in the same manner.  

The Department learned a lot from our experience in the Spring.  The Society of Physics Students, 
SPS, also met and has given the Department a summary of their views of what did and did not 
work during Spring term.  Over the summer, we have been working on incorporating these lessons 



  

into our subjects for the Fall.  In particular, we are planning a scaled-up version of the 8.02 
mentoring program for students in our early subjects, we will flip several subjects that already 
have good online lecture videos, and we will work to minimize high-stakes exams and 
assignments. 

Physics will also continue to have the Colloquium, seminars and other virtual gatherings to learn 
about the progress in the field and to be with each other.  The Department will support PGSC and 
SPS to plan events to help with post doc applications and career choices for our graduating 
graduate students.  

See Frequently Asked Questions pages, https://covid19.mit.edu/graduate-students for more 
details. 

The #ShutDownSTEM strike awakened many in the Department and MIT to the problem of racial 
injustice and this has led to a very active effort with our student groups, the Physics Values 
Committee and the Department to address systemic racism, improve equity, and improve the 
climate for everyone.  This work will continue into the Fall and we hope you will join in. The 
Department has also acted to add student members to two important standing committees, the 
Education Committee (undergraduate and graduate students) and the Graduate Admissions 
Committee (graduate students only). This will formally allow for student perspectives to be 
included in the decision-making of the Department, and we are looking forward to the strides that 
students, staff and faculty will make together.

Fall will be very different than usual and I suspect that reaching a new “normal” will take months 
or years.  While this is difficult, we do still have our field of study that we are devoted to and that 
will continue to bring us joy.  I am looking forward to Fall and having everyone together again, at 
least virtually. 

 

Best regards, 

 

Peter Fisher, Physics Department Head 


